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Third party information concerning the state of conservation of the 

transboundary World Heritage property ‘Wadden Sea’, received by the 
World Heritage Centre on 21 April 2021  

 



 
UNESCO World Heritage Centre  
Ms Mechtild Rössler, Director  
7, Place de Fontenoy  
75352 Paris CEDEX 07   
France      
 
 

 

Datum: Harlingen, April 21,2021 Kenmerk:  FP/LJ/21014 

 

Subject: Concerns about state of Conservation World Heritage Property “The Wadden Sea (N 1314)”  

  

Dear Ms Rössler,   

In accordance with § 174 - § 191 of the Operational Guidelines to the World Heritage Convention 
(1972) we are (again) submitting to you information concerning World Heritage property no. 1314 ter 
(Wadden Sea), with a request to verify the information therein, and reflect it in your considerations 
and decision-making relating to this property.  

Is has always been our understanding that in accordance with  § 174 and the procedures laid out in 
the Operational Guidelines the State Party as well as your formal body on natural heritage sites 
(IUCN)  endeavour to present to you their best knowledge available to provide sufficient information 
to act in ways laid out in the Operational Guidelines. However, so far we feel that the level of urgency 
we have tried to relate to you has not been picked up in all the processes that need to be followed by 
all relevant actors once a source other than a State Party concerned addresses it’s worries in relation 
to the integrity and preservation of a Site.  

In this particular case we feel we need to stress the relevance as well as the magnitude of the 
planned infringements on the natural values of WHS Wadden Sea within the jurisdiction of The 
Netherlands. Especially knowing the huge impact(s) climate change will have on the conservation of 
the Wadden Sea World Heritage Site. Even without the additional infringements the WHS may very 
well be considered in a “State of Concern” if not as a Site “in danger”.  

It has been four years since the latest formal “State of Conservation” report was presented to 
UNESCO’s World Heritage Committee. We feel that the actual status of the site as well as the 
intentions of the Dutch government in protecting the site have changed dramatically.   



 
Climate Change and national conservation policies 

It is our impression that the Dutch authorities fail to provide adequate responses to the ever rapidly 
increasing effects of climate change on the OUV’s of WHS Wadden Sea. The impacts on the OUV’s 
of the Wadden Sea have been addressed in workshops. However, the national policy 
(Gebiedsagenda Waddenzee 2050) fails to provide both urgency and substance to this mega-
challenge in seeking to preserve WHS Wadden Sea for future generations.  

Mining operations ignore local communities, and regional authorities  

Salt- and natural gas mining operations are in our understanding a clear threat to the Outstanding 
Universal Values of the Site. Salt mining will lead to at most a subsidence of the ocean floor by one 
(!) meter. And gas mining will lead to unpredictable subsidence and the use of fossil gas will add to 
the green house effect and indirectly to more sea level rise. Our concerns have been addressed in 
our previous letters to you.   

And after two strong Parliamentary motions expressing the same concerns we would like to repeat 
our request for an independent mission to address and asses the conservation policies by The 
Netherlands in relation to this property.  

Especially in light of a recent strong appeal by all regional authorities in the Fryslan province to our 
national government to end mining in and underneath WHS Wadden Sea.1 

Cable-digging right in the middle of WHS Wadden Sea 

Recently we have come to understand that a huge impacting operation is planned right underneath 
the island of Schiermonnikoog as well as right through the WEHA Wadden Sea,. This involves 
substantial digging and dredging operations to connect an off-shore windfarm to the on-land 
electricity-infrastrucure. It is our understanding that the Dutch government has so far not taken the 
repercussions of this operation seriously in light of its responsibilities to manage and preserver The 
Wadden Sea as a world heritage site. Our concerns in this matter have been adequately addressed 
in a letter sent to various regional and local authorities involved.2 

Cumulation of effects  

Preferably we would like to call upon your advisory bodies to help us in addressing to the relevant 
State Parties the need to present a clear view on the overall, and cumulative, effects of the 
Government’s decisions on fisheries, military use, electricity transport from North Sea-windparks to 

 
1 Letter (in Dutch) attached.  
2 Letter attached (English translation by Waddenvereniging) 
 



 
shore and mining projects in relation to the obligation to preserve and protect Wadden Sea as a 
UNESCO World Heritage Site.   

All in all 

We would like to repeat our earlier request to you to submit an independent commission of your 
advisory bodies to address and assess the current policies for protection and preservation of the 
WHS. This body of policies is referred to as “Gebiedsagenda Waddenzee” and as far as we know the 
World Heritage Centre has not been informed about this new set of policies.  

In addition we seek your guidance as well as expert-opion in assessing to what extent the ongoing 
infringement by individual projects such as mining and the cabel-diggin projects need to be 
considered as typical examples of processes and projects as meant in § 183 – 191 in the Operational 
Guidelines fort the Implementation of the World Heritage Convention.  

In particular we feel an independent and urgent “quick scan” by your formal advisory body on natural 
world heritage may very well prove to be a useful starting point in assessing the desired status of 
conservation to properly assess the upcoming State of Conservation report by the State Party to the 
governing bodies of the World Heritage Convention.  

Thanking you for all the efforts of the World Heritage Centre and you yourself in both good and bad 
times to implement the World Heritage Convention, I remain,  

  

Yours Sincerely,   

  

Lutz Jacobi,   
Director Wadden Sea Society  
 
CC 
The Netherlands National UNESCO Commission c/o Mrs Kathleen Ferrier (by e-mail)  
The Common Wadden Sea Secretariate c/o mr. Bernard Baerends (by email)  
 













            
            
             

                
            

      

            
              

             
               

              
             

             
             

       

             
              

           
             

   

             
            

             
         

           
             

               
        

          
         

              
            

            
            

            
           

            

               
                

         
            

               
                

               






